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V Ngalwana (Adjudicator), N Jeram (Deputy Adjudicator), C Nkuhlu (Snr Assistant Adjudicator), L Shrosbree (Snr Assistant Adjudicator), 

         Please quote our reference: PFA/WE/4183/2005/NVC 
 
 
Re: DETERMINATION IN TERMS OF SECTION 30M OF THE PENSION 

FUNDS ACT 24 of 1956 (“the Act”): C C Griffiths v Protektor 
Preservation Fund (“the fund”) and M G Fullard 

 
Introduction 
 
[1] You act on behalf of Mrs. C C Griffiths whose complaint concerns the 

allocation of a death benefit. The complaint was received by this office on 
5 July 2005 and a letter acknowledging receipt thereof sent to you on 8 
July 2005. On the same date a letter was dispatched to the fund giving it 
until 29 July 2005 to file a response to the complaint. On 20 July 2005 the 
fund requested an extension to 12 August 2005. On 18 August 2005 it 
again asked for an extension to 19 August 2005. The fund’s response 
dated 29 August 2005 was received on 1 September 2005. The fund had 
copied you with the response and this office also sent you a copy of the 
response on 20 October 2005, requesting a response by 31 October 2005. 
An extension to submit the reply was requested on 24 October 2005 to 14 
November 2005. The reply dated 10 November 2005 was received from 
you on 14 November 2005. In view of Mr M G Fullard’s substantial interest 
in this matter, he was joined as a party to the complaint in terms of section 
30G(d) of the Act and a response to your client’s complaint was requested 
from him on 1 February 2006 by 22 February 2006. His reply dated 17 
February 2006 was received on 22 February 2006. After considering the 
written submissions before me, I consider it unnecessary to hold a hearing 
in this matter.  My determination and reasons therefor appear below.  

 
[2] As the background facts are well known to all parties, I shall only repeat 

those facts that are pertinent to the issues raised herein.  
 
Factual Background 
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[3] Mrs. Griffiths’ daughter, Mrs. S M Fullard, who was a member of the fund, 
died on 12 November 2003. She was married to the second respondent, 
Mr M G Fullard.  

 
[4] Mrs. Fullard nominated (date unknown) Mrs. Griffiths and her father, Mr C 

D Griffiths, since deceased, to each receive 25% of the death benefit and 
her spouse, Mr M G Fullard, 50%.   

 
[5] The fund paid the full amount available for distribution, R488 205.92, to Mr 

M G Fullard. 
 
Complaint 
 
[6] Your client’s complaint is that the fund should have granted her a portion 

of the death benefit for the following reasons: 
 

[6.1]  She was nominated by her late daughter to receive 
25% of the benefit as she anticipated that her parents 
(Mrs. and Mr Griffiths, who passed away in February 
2004) would become financially dependent on her in 
future, given their limited income, financial 
circumstances and needs. 

 
[6.2] Although Mrs. Fullard did not make monthly monetary 

contributions to your client, she regularly provided her 
with clothes, money and food. 

 
[7] Your client advises that the fund did not investigate her circumstances fully 

and had it done so it would have found that she was factually dependent 
on her daughter. Further, Mr Fullard had not revealed that he had other 
sources of income thus decreasing the extent of his dependency on the 
deceased. He also inherited a house in Constantia.  

 
[8] Mrs. Griffiths also alleges that her daughter had meticulously catered for 

her, by nominating her as one of her beneficiaries in both the funds where 
she was a member and her wishes should not be ignored by the fund. 

 
 
The fund’s response 
 
[9] The fund states that it received an affidavit dated 5 May 2004 from your 

client attesting that she was financially independent of Mrs. Fullard, 
whereas it received documents from Mr Fullard, confirming his 
dependency on Mrs. Fullard on the date of death.  

 
[10] The Principal Officer states in the response that according to the fund’s 

“needs calculation” which relates to the last known salary of the deceased, 
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an amount of R809 000 was needed to sufficiently cater for Mr Fullard’s 
dependency needs.  He contends that the trustees exercised their minds 
and considered such factors, including that your client was nominated, but 
that she was not dependent on the deceased, the amount of the benefit 
and the position of Mr Fullard, the spouse and legal and factual dependant 
of the deceased. Consequently the full death benefit was allocated to him.  

 
[11] The fund also says that your client had subsequently lodged a claim that 

the affidavit referred to in paragraph [9] was fraudulently obtained by Mr 
Fullard when he accompanied her to the Mowbray Police Station to do the 
affidavit and that she wished to advise that she was in fact dependent on 
the deceased. Regardless of subsequently submitting an affidavit to 
confirm her dependency, the fund says, it still found her to be not 
dependent on the deceased as she was not factually dependent and her 
future financial needs were fulfilled by a testamentary trust that the 
deceased had set up for her parents.  

 
[12] The fund states that if a person is nominated to receive benefits it does not 

mean that that person will qualify for benefits but would merely be 
considered in the distribution of benefits.  

 
Response by Mr F G Fullard 
 
[13] Mr Fullard states that he and his late wife made a joint will in terms of 

which R500 000 would be bequeathed to a testamentary trust for her 
parents in the event of the death of one of them. When Mrs. Fullard died 
this was done and according to Mr Fullard the following distributions were 
made after the death of Mrs. Fullard: 

 
  “F G Fullard (aged 71):  
 
  Old Mutual Protektor   R   488 205 
  Two Old Mutual Annuities  R   169 331 
  Sanlam Endowment Policy  R     49 157 
  Momentum Endowment Policy  R     55 675 
  CapeTechnikon Pension Fund (60%) R1 002 823 
  Less bequest to parents   R   450 000 
  Less attorneys fee (to set up trust) R     50 000  
  Balance    R1 265 191” 
 
  “C C Griffiths (aged 79): 
 
  Cape Technikon Pension Fund (40%) R    668 548 
  Testamentary bequest    R    500 000 
  Total     R1  168 548” 
 
[14] Mr Fullard states that the above distributions show that the estate was 

equitably divided between him and Mrs. Griffiths.  
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[15] He also says that your client was aware of the content of the affidavit that 
she had signed on 5 May 2004 at the Mowbray Police Station as the 
officer on duty had sufficiently covered each point with her and that she 
had at that time responded truthfully to each of the questions.  

 
[16] Mr Fullard further states that other than the occasional loan of small 

amounts of money, which your client always repaid within months, she 
was not dependent on the deceased.  

 
Determination and reasons therefor  
 
[17] The payment of death benefits is regulated by section 37C of the Act, read 

in conjunction with the definition of “dependant” in section 1 of the Act. The 
primary purpose of this section is to protect those who were financially 
dependent on the deceased during her lifetime. In effect section 37C 
overrides the freedom of testation of the deceased (see Kaplan v and 
Another NNO v Professional and Executive Retirement Fund and Others 
[2001] 10 BPLR 2541 (W) at 2544B-C). Although the deceased may have 
expressed an intention to benefit a certain nominated beneficiary, it does 
not necessarily imply that a benefit will be awarded to that nominee as the 
deceased’s nomination is only one factor that should be taken into account 
when allocating the death benefit. It is the Board’s responsibility when 
dealing with the payment of death benefits to conduct a thorough 
investigation to determine the beneficiaries, to thereafter decide on the 
allocation among them and then to decide on the most appropriate mode 
of payment of the benefit allocated. Thus, the mere fact that Mrs. Griffiths 
was nominated by the deceased, in itself creates no entitlement to a death 
benefit.  

 
[18]   The  issue  for  determination  is  whether  the  discretion  bestowed  on the 
          trustees in terms of  section  37C  of the Act was properly  exercised.  This 
          involves    whether   the   trustees   had   taken   account   of   all   relevant  
          considerations,  excluded  irrelevant  considerations and  had  not  fettered 
          their discretion.   Relevant considerations would include (but not be limited 
          to)  the  wishes of  the deceased,  the  financial  status  and  future earning 
          capacity   of   each   beneficiary,   the   extent   of   dependency,   ages   of 
          beneficiaries,   relationship   to  the  deceased  and   the  amount available 
          for distribution.   
 
[19] Further, your client also states that she should have been taken into 

consideration in the distribution as she was a factual dependant of the 
deceased. The fund states that it did not take her into consideration as a 
dependant as she initially indicated that she was not dependent on the 
deceased, that even after she had changed her position in this regard, she 
had not proven factual dependency and in terms of their “dependency 
needs calculation”, on which it does not elaborate, Mr Fullard was found to 
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be dependent on the deceased to a much larger degree (R809 000) than 
what the fund was able to provide (R488 205). Further it states that Mrs. 
Griffiths’ needs were provided for by the testamentary trust.  

 
[20] A nil apportionment, as in your client’s case, does not mean that she was 

disregarded by the trustees. They are free to pay one or some or all of the 
identified beneficiaries in accordance with what they consider to be 
equitable after considering all the relevant factors.  

 
[21] You client was found not to be dependent on her late daughter. The fund 

states that she was given the opportunity to substantiate her allegation 
that Mr Fullard had fraudulently obtained her signature on the affidavit in 
which she attests that she was financially independent on her late 
daughter. However, it received no further submissions in this regard. 
Moreover, although it afforded Mrs. Griffiths the opportunity to prove her 
dependency, it says, it was still not convinced that she was in fact 
dependent on her late daughter. On the other hand the fund found Mr 
Fullard to be a “legal and a factual dependant”. The fund’s explanation 
why the full portion was allocated to Mr Fullard is satisfactory. 

 
[22] From the evidence before me, the sums of money awarded to your client, 

from various sources, total R1 168 548 and to Mr Fullard, R1 265 191. The 
relative difference is not large, being R96 643.  I find this summation 
together with the fund’s set out of the factors which it had taken into 
account in arriving at its decision, reasonable.  

 
[23] In my view there is no sufficient cause for interference with the trustees’ 

decision. In the result, the complaint cannot succeed.   
 
[24] Should Mrs. Griffiths have any enquires in regard to the testamentary trust 

(of R450 000) that was created for her and the income she gets from it, 
she may approach the trustees of the trust for further assistance.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Dated at Cape Town on this the               day of                                  2006.  
 
Yours faithfully 
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Vuyani Ngalwana 
Pension Funds Adjudicator 
 
 
  
   
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 


